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➢ Review     

o We are taking a break from our Journey through the Book of Acts 

▪ We are going to take another Summer Old Testament Break 

▪ We will resume in Acts 20 where we left off once this is complete… 

Fall?  Maybe.  

 

o So you can turn in your Bibles to the book of Joshua 

▪ It is the 6th book in the Bible and the first of the 12 historical books 

▪ This summer we’re going to be looking at Highlights from the 

Historical books of Joshua, Judges, and Ruth 

▪ We may not make it through every verse as is our usual manner of 

study, but we will do our best to cover the majority of the text 

 

Today:  We are going to complete Ch. 2 

▪ Today’s emphasis is on the story of Rahab and the Two Spies… 

 

o LET’s READ Hebrews 11:31  “31 By faith Rahab the prostitute did not 

perish with those who were disobedient, because she had given a 

friendly welcome to the spies.” 

PRAY 

 

 



   
 

   
 

Intro:      

➢ This week we celebrated the 75 anniversary of the Dday invasion of France 

on June 6, 1944, where allied forces were poised to re-enter Europe and 

dispossess the land of it’s evil usurpers, the Nazi’s 

 

➢ In the book of Joshua, the story is unfolding where the Israelite army is on 

the edge of another body of water, this one the Jordan River, poised to 

begin a campaign to take their land from it’s evil usurpers 

 

➢ The title of today’s message is : “Salvation and Deliverance”  

The Narrative   -  Vs 1-24 

The Hiding Place  -  Verse 1 … 

1 And Joshua the son of Nun sent two men secretly from Shittim as spies, saying, “Go, view the 
land, especially Jericho.” And they went and came into the house of a prostitute whose name was 
Rahab and lodged there.  

 

➢ After 40 years of wilderness wandering and the death of their Great Leader 

Moses and the changing of the command to Joshua, the emerging nation of 

Israelites were camped on the Eastern Side of the Promised Land, poised to 

enter and take possession 

o They were camped at a place with a weird Hebrew name 

▪ I’ll stick with the English translation which is “Acacia Grove” 



   
 

   
 

▪ The acacia tree is a special tree in Biblical typology  

▪ This Acacia Grove was the end of the road for Moses 

▪ He went up Mt Nebo from there, received a Panoramic View of the 

Promised Land, and breathed his last 

 

o However, I want to call your attention to 1:11 

▪ This is where Joshua told the people to get ready because they were 

going to cross over the Jordan and take possession of the Promised 

Land within three days 

▪ After 40 years of wandering, many of this generation having spent 

their entire lives wandering… 

▪ … This must’ve been REALLY exciting!   

▪ It is presumed that it was during those three SUSPENSEFUL days that 

this narrative of Ch 2 occurred  

 

o There at the Acacia Grove during those days Joshua decided to send out 

some spies of his own 

▪ No doubt he had learned a lesson from the time HE was chosen to 

spy out the land 40 years prior where his 10 counterparts returned in  

fear and disbelief – NUMBERS 13 

▪ This ultimately resulted in their wandering in the wilderness for 40 

years, much to the dismay of Joshua & Caleb who were ready to 

take possession back then! 

▪ So Joshua only sent 2 spies  

 

o Curiously, in Deut 19:15, Moses had just recently written that 2 or 3 

witnesses were required to establish a matter legally 



   
 

   
 

▪ And, probably because it is well-known that 3 Jews often have 5 

opinions, Joshua sent only 2 raising their chances of success. LOL< 

▪ Joshua would’ve certainly chosen faithful, believing, courageous men 

rather than cowards like the previous time 

▪ Jewish tradition says that they were Caleb and Eliezer the High Priest  

▪ If so, it was a wise choice 

 

➢ Joshua gave them 2 commands:  spy out the land, especially Jericho 

o Joshua was sending men on a recon mission as spies 

▪ He wanted tactical information 

▪ He wanted to know about their fortifications, troop movements etc 

▪ He wanted to know about their double walls and that the inner wall 

was higher, thicker and had a reverse angle to deter climbers  

 

o But, as is often the case, God was doing something different 

▪ He was sending 2 witnesses, or missionaries of a different sort, into 

Jericho… tactical missionaries 

▪ There was a Gentile prostitute who needed to come to salvation 

▪ She had a specific place in God’s story to fulfill 

▪ My own tactical mission in the Marines… 

 

o They would find her in the extremely fortified, double-walled city of Jericho 

directly across the river 

▪ Later, this would be their first military target 

▪ However, God FIRST had a plan of salvation for this harlot 

 



   
 

   
 

➢ They came to a lodge in the city where they would have a Divine Encounter  

o Many people have been embarrassed by the fact that it was a Prostitute’s 

house that they stayed at 

▪ Some have even said that she may have been more of an innkeeper 

▪ But in the NT the Greek language is used to clearly describe her as a 

prostitute [HEB 11:31 – James 2:25] 

 

o Far from being an embarrassment, however, this is a proud display of God’s 

amazing GRACE 

▪ Though this woman was a prostitute running a house of harlotry, God 

transcended her situation to bring her to salvation 

▪ Not only would this Gentile harlot become a true believer, but she 

would soon marry a man named Salmon and they would have a son 

named Boaz, the hero of the Book of Ruth 

▪ Boaz would marry Ruth and their descendants would include not 

only King David but ultimately the Messiah Jesus himself 

▪ They were missionaries to Jesus’ great grandmother 

▪ Jesus would also be one who was put down for hanging with those 

whom the culture deemed as deplorables 

▪ Sinners felt welcome in his presence but also motivated to REPENT, 

or turn away from their sins 

▪ In the second century Origen wrote: "As the first Joshua sent his spies 

before him and they were received into the harlot's house, so the 

second Joshua sent his forerunners, whom the publicans and harlots 

gladly received".” 

▪ God had a wonderful plan for this immoral Gentile woman to be a 

part of history, the history of Salvation! 



   
 

   
 

▪ I don’t need to tell you how the Jews despised Woman and 

Gentiles…. But especially gentile women 

▪ But not God…. No he desires to seek and to save the lost… 

 

o Besides this display of God’s GRACE, an inn with prostitutes was a great 

place to hide out and there is NO mention of any sexual misconduct here 

 

Verse 2-7 … 

2 And it was told to the king of Jericho, “Behold, men of Israel have come here tonight to search 
out the land.” 3 Then the king of Jericho sent to Rahab, saying, “Bring out the men who have 
come to you, who entered your house, for they have come to search out all the land.” 4 But the 
woman had taken the two men and hidden them. And she said, “True, the men came to me, but I 
did not know where they were from. 5 And when the gate was about to be closed at dark, the 
men went out. I do not know where the men went. Pursue them quickly, for you will overtake 
them.” 6 But she had brought them up to the roof and hid them with the stalks of flax that she 
had laid in order on the roof. 7 So the men pursued after them on the way to the Jordan as far as 
the fords. And the gate was shut as soon as the pursuers had gone out.…   

 

➢ Apparently Jericho had their own counter-intelligence happening and 

discovered the foreign spies demanding that Rahab expose them for who 

they were 

o She proceeded to lie in order to hide them 

▪ In the next section we will discover the reasons WHY she did this 

▪ WE will see what God was doing in the heart of this harlot 

 

o For now, let’s discuss the ramifications of her lies… 

 



   
 

   
 

➢ This brings up the Situational Ethics Question: Is it permissible to lie so that 

good may come from it?  Does the end justify the means? Can a believer work as 

a spy or an undercover detective? 

o There are several things to consider here: 

▪ Lying is wrong (Prov 12:22; Lev 19:11; Ps 101:7; Jer 9:3-5). 

▪ The Bible simply reports Rahab's lie; it does not praise or excuse it. 

▪ Yet Rahab is referred to in the New Testament as a harlot, but never a 

liar 

▪ Abraham, Isaac, Jacob and David all used deception and are not 

condemned but rather are commended for their faith 

▪ They were all commended, however, for their faith NOT their actions 

▪ Rahab's lie is not justified, but it does show courage 

 

o The bottom line is that people are often faced with 2 choices and both are 

evil or sinful 

▪ The person must then choose the lesser of 2 evils and seek 

forgiveness 

▪ Even though God will use Rahab’s choice of lying for good, she is still 

held responsible for the action 

▪ God uses everything for good [RM 8:28] but we are still held 

accountable for our actions  

 

o When we have to make a choice between the lesser of 2 evils, however, we 

can ask for and receive forgiveness for committing the lesser evil 

▪ Rahab lied and lying is sinful 

▪ But in the Messiah, Rahab By faith, would be forgiven for her lies and 

even commended for keeping the spies safe! 



   
 

   
 

▪ Corrie Ten Boom Illustration – For example, when Corrie Ten Boom 

and her family built a hiding place for Dutch Jews to hide them from 

the Gestapo in Holland during WWII it was still a sin for them to lie 

and use deception even though they were saving lives. God forgave 

their lies, however, and used their family to save some 800 Jews. 

Though, sadly, her entire family was eventually imprisoned even 

though the Germans never found the Hiding Place. You can read 

about it in her book The Hiding Place.    

Verses 8-11… 

8 Before the men lay down, she came up to them on the roof 9 and said to the men, “I know that 
the LORD has given you the land, and that the fear of you has fallen upon us, and that all the 
inhabitants of the land melt away before you. 10 For we have heard how the LORD dried up the 
water of the Red Sea before you when you came out of Egypt, and what you did to the two kings 
of the Amorites who were beyond the Jordan, to Sihon and Og, whom you devoted to 
destruction. 11 And as soon as we heard it, our hearts melted, and there was no spirit left in any 
man because of you, for the LORD your God, he is God in the heavens above and on the earth 
beneath.  

 

➢ Rahab was a Gentile who lived on the wall… 

o She must’ve seen the Israeli camp in the distance 

▪ She heard the stories of God’s miraculous deliverance over the last 40 

years 

▪ She knew that this righteous God was about to bring swift judgement 

on her sinful people  

▪ And she sat condemned, doomed without hope, without God in the 

World 

 

o She was primed and ready, but she also needed to act on faith 



   
 

   
 

▪ She just needed a couple of missionaries to come and give her that 

opportunity  

▪ Romans 10:17 says that “Faith comes by hearing and hearing by the 

word.” 

o When they came, she heard, believed and acted on her faith  

▪ She proved this by forsaking her own sinful people and way of life for 

the one true God  

▪ And she wasn’t a trader, a Benedict Arnold, because her people were 

sinful and under the mighty hand of God’s judgment 

▪ Plus, they all died and she lived! 

 

o She made a pretty radical statement of faith just as she was about to go 

down and lie to her king to protect the Jewish spies 

▪ She said that she believed all the stories she heard about Israel and 

their mighty God 

▪ She said that the people were melting in fear which is exactly what 

God said he wanted to happen through Moses 

▪ Look at the Great Faith of Rahab 

• She said that she believed the stories; that God was who he said 

he was 

• She said that she believed that God was giving them the land 

which meant it was curtains for her people 

• She said that the God of Israel was God in the heavens above 

and the earth below 

• This is the very definition of faith!  “The substance of things 

hoped for, the evidence of things not seen.” Heb 11:1 

 



   
 

   
 

o The Difference between HER and her fellow Jerichoians is that she ACTED 

on it 

▪ She proved her faith by her actions 

▪ She hid the spies and is about to ask for her and her family to be 

spared 

▪ The others could’ve done the same, but they didn’t 

 

Verses 12-14 … 

12 Now then, please swear to me by the LORD that, as I have dealt kindly with you, you also will 
deal kindly with my father’s house, and give me a sure sign 13 that you will save alive my father 
and mother, my brothers and sisters, and all who belong to them, and deliver our lives from 
death.” 14 And the men said to her, “Our life for yours even to death! If you do not tell this 
business of ours, then when the LORD gives us the land we will deal kindly and faithfully with 
you.”…   

➢ She is asking for her entire family to be spared and for a SURE SIGN that it 

will happen 

o They answer by saying “Our life for yours even to death!” 

 

o Remember that, because that is key to the sign that they will give her in the 

next section…  

Verses 15-21 … 

15 Then she let them down by a rope through the window, for her house was built into the city 
wall, so that she lived in the wall. 16 And she said[fn] to them, “Go into the hills, or the pursuers 
will encounter you, and hide there three days until the pursuers have returned. Then afterward 
you may go your way.” 17 The men said to her, “We will be guiltless with respect to this oath of 
yours that you have made us swear. 18 Behold, when we come into the land, you shall tie this 
scarlet cord in the window through which you let us down, and you shall gather into your house 
your father and mother, your brothers, and all your father’s household. 19 Then if anyone goes 
out of the doors of your house into the street, his blood shall be on his own head, and we shall be 



   
 

   
 

guiltless. But if a hand is laid on anyone who is with you in the house, his blood shall be on our 
head. 20 But if you tell this business of ours, then we shall be guiltless with respect to your oath 
that you have made us swear.” 21 And she said, “According to your words, so be it.” Then she 
sent them away, and they departed…. VERY IMPORTANT PHRASE>>>  And she tied the scarlet 
cord in the window.…   

 

➢ This Scarlet Cord was the sign 

o It was probably made of some kind of Hebrew material that no one in 

Jericho would have 

o This would make it quite obvious when the troops come in later 

o So that they wouldn’t miss it 

➢ Rahab puts her feet to the pavement, her money where her mouth is 

o She takes the cord and puts it in the window 

▪ This is the sign she asked for previously 

▪ “Our life for yours unto death!” 

▪ This scarlet color speaks of blood sacrifice;  the life of the innocent in 

place of the guilty unto death 

 

o First, it speaks of the Passover 

▪ This was an event that would’ve been pretty fresh in their minds 

▪ This was an event that even Rahab would’ve heard about 

▪ This is where the scarlet-colored blood of the Passover Lamb was 

placed on the doorposts and lintels of the homes  

▪ The Lamb’s Life for the First Born  

 

o But the Passover ultimately pointed to the Cross where Jesus WAS our 

Passover  



   
 

   
 

▪ This is where the scarlet-colored blood of Jesus was spilt turning the 

scarlet-color of sin white as snow 

▪ Deut 7:2 said NO DEALS -  thus this is a deal made by GRACE 

 

o Think about this: 

▪ A gentile woman being saved by Grace asks for a sign 

▪ The sign that they give is one that points to the blood of the Passover 

Lamb. WOW> 

▪ She may not have understood all this at the moment, but her faith 

saved her because ultimately the Messiah would come as the Lamb of 

God who takes away the sins of the world 

▪ She would be the great grandmother of that Messiah by Faith 

 

o Hebrews 11:31 “By faith Rahab the prostitute did not perish with those 

who were disobedient, because she had given a friendly welcome to the 

spies.” 

Let’s finish the narrative… 

Verses 22-24… 

22 They departed and went into the hills and remained there three days until the pursuers 
returned, and the pursuers searched all along the way and found nothing. 23 Then the two men 
returned. They came down from the hills and passed over and came to Joshua the son of Nun, 
and they told him all that had happened to them. 24 And they said to Joshua, “Truly the LORD has 
given all the land into our hands. And also, all the inhabitants of the land melt away because of 
us.”   

➢ The missionaries return safely home… 



   
 

   
 

➢ This reminds me of when Paul would return from his missionary journeys, 

call the church of Antioch together, and give a report back of all that God 

did among the Gentiles  

 

Now, here’s what I believe the Word for Today is 

What God would have Calvary Everett take away from this chapter… 

 

The Word for Today 

➢ #1 - How Far God will go to Seek and to Save the lost 

o Rahab was a Gentile woman, surrounded by enemies, living in a sinful 

lifestyle, with the writing on the wall of immanent judgment   

▪ But God brought his people to her doorstep and even sent two Godly 

men into her house to bring her the good news of salvation in the 

Living God 

▪ He did this because it is his mission to bring sinners to repentance 

 

o Upon their Divine Encounter, She made a powerful choice of FAITH and 

proved it by her decisive actions that followed  

▪ “24 You see then that a man is justified by works, and not by faith 

only. 25 Likewise, was not Rahab the harlot also justified by works 

when she received the messengers and sent them out another way? 

26 For as the body without the spirit is dead, so faith without works is 

dead also.” James 2:24-26 



   
 

   
 

▪ What James is arguing here is that faith that is REAL has WORKS that 

go with it 

▪ There were other people in Jericho that were more afraid of their King 

than the God of Jacob 

▪ However, Rahab proved that she really believed by forsaking her own 

sinful life and her wicked people and following the God of Israel, 

whom she’d never met, instead 

▪ Placing herself squarely in the hands of the True Living God 

 

o Weren’t we all in the same boat as Rahab? 

▪ Sinful, condemned, judgement looming? 

▪ But we believed in the sign of the cross, that scarlet cord, and we 

were saved from sin 

o That sin SEPARATES us eternally from God RM 6:23; IS 59:2 

o The ONLY REMEDY for that separation is the CROSS where he took 

our sin and offers us HIS righteousness. COL 2:14 

o WE CHOSE to receive this salvation 

o Like Rahab and the rest of us, YOU can choose to follow him today! 

JOHN 1:12; ACTS 2:38; ACTS 16:31 

 

 

 

➢ 2 - How God delights in using HIS people in his kingdom purposes 

o He took 2 men and prepared them for 40 years for the day that they would 

breach the walls of Jericho and experience this Divine Encounter with 

Rahab the Prostitute  



   
 

   
 

 

o The result of the mission of these tactical missionaries was the salvation of 

Rahab the harlot and her household which would include Boaz and Ruth, 

King David and ultimately Jesus himself! 

 

o This is how God wanted it to happen all along through the Jewish people 

but they missed 

 

 

➢ Let’s NOT miss our opportunity! 

o God is ALWAYS at work 

▪ God regularly invites US to join him in his work 

▪ When he does, we have a crisis of faith where we MUST CHOOSE to 

obey, disregard, or turn away from his invitation 

 

o I believe that God is calling us to Find the Rahabs among us 

▪ 1 COR 15:34 says, “34 Wake up from your drunken stupor, as is right, 

and do not go on sinning. For some have no knowledge of God. I say 

this to your shame.”  [the sin of omission, not doing our duty] 

▪ Let’s make certain this doesn’t happen to us!   

▪ 2 COR 5:20 says, “We are ambassadors for Christ as though God 

were making his appeal through us. I implore you therefore on behalf 

of Christ:  Be Reconciled to God!” 

 

o What is God preparing YOU for         

    and What will you do when he calls you? 



   
 

   
 

Conclusion 

➢ Let’s review the narrative of Ch. 2 again … 

o The Israelites were on the Eastern edge of the Jordan poised to go in and 

dispossess the land of it’s evil usurpers 

o After giving the order to move out in 3 days, Joshua sent out 2 spies 

o The spies went to Jericho as ordered and stayed in the house of a prostitute 

named Rahab 

o When the King of Jericho found out, Rahab hid the men and lied to protect  

them 

o She then told them how she believed in the Lord as the one true God in the 

Heavens above and in the Earth below 

▪ She asked for a sign that they would spare her and her family when 

they returned to take the city 

▪ They gave her the sign of a scarlet cord to be hung in her window 

that would mark her household to be saved 

o After giving clear instructions for their escape Rahab lowered the men 

down through her window to their safe journey back to Joshua  

 

➢ Today we’ve seen a story that shows how far God will go to seek and to 

save the lost like Rahab to whom God sent Godly men with the message of 

salvation in the True, Living God and in whom she believed and proved it 

by her actions 

 



   
 

   
 

➢ We’ve also seen how God delights to use his people for his Kingdom 

purposes as he prepares his people for service and calls them to be tactical 

missionaries to take his Good News of salvation to the lost world around us 

 

➢ God wants to use US and AND so he INVITES us to JOIN him in his work 

right here in our city as well as in any other place that he calls us to, across 

the street and across the seas! 

 

➢ Scandinavian Missionaries to the Monguls Illustration – Don Richardson…  

“Eternity in their Hearts”  - Two Scandinavian missionaries who felt the call to go 

to a specific Mongol tribe in the 19th century. After a 2-year journey, they arrive to 

an ecstatic crowd who eventually asks them where the book of truth is.  Upon 

translation it turns out that this tribe had NEVER seen a white man before yet 

they had a prophecy many years previous that 2 white men would arrive one day 

with the words of truth from the One True God.   

 

➢ FINAL CALL TO APPLICATION OR ACTION 

o Your homework is:  

▪ There are Rahab’s all around us 

▪ Seek the Lord and Go find your Rahab! 

▪ Pray. Invite. Bring.  

 


